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Faculty Senate Meeting Minutes

December 8, 2008
Please email corrections to Faculty.Senate@nau.edu  
1. Call to order: 






  
Rich Lei
President Rich Lei called the meeting of the NAU Faculty Senate to order in the Kaibab Room of the University Union at 3:07 pm.

Members Present::  Sara Aleman, Sylvester Allred, Samantha Arundel, Virginia Blankenship, Roger Bounds, Rebecca Campbell, Wendy Campione, Steven Cernohous, William Cone, Chuck Connell, Bill Culbertson, Leila Davidson, Joyce DeVoss (unable to get through telephonically), Jay Farness, Alex Finkral, Heidi Fogelberg, Jean Ann Foley, Marcus Ford, Bruce Fox, Liz Grobsmith, Rosalinda Haddon, Natalie Hess (unable to get through telephonically), Lenka Hospodka, Astrid Klocke, Chunhye Lee, Rich Lei, John Leung,  Larry Mohrweis, John Neuberger, Lon Owen, Allen Reich, Jon Reyner, Blase Scarnati, Daniel Schmidt, Karen Sealander, C.J Smith, Laura Sujo-Montes, Julie Swann,  and Kristen Waring.
Members Absent Thom Alcoze, Barbara Austin, Cyndi Banks, David Brumbaugh, Brad Busse, Terry Crites, Jack Dustman, Angie Golden, John Haeger, Josh Hewes, Heather Martel, John McClure, Emily McKay, Dave McKell, Ricardo Pereira, Jim Pinto, Reed Riner, Jacquelyn Schwandt, Louise Scott, David Sherry, Monica Torres, David Vining, and Glen Wilson .   
Others present:  Teri Hayes (SPAC), Pat Haeuser, and MJ McMahon.
2. Acceptance of Agenda and Approval of Minutes 

  

Rich Lei

The Agenda was modified by reversing agenda items 6 and 7 to accommodate President Haeger’s travel schedule.   The modified agenda was accepted by unanimous consent. The minutes of the November 3rd  Faculty Senate meeting were accepted as corrected by unanimous consent.    
3. Presidents Report: 







Rich Lei
Rich addressed the Senate by first acknowledging that the budget is, has been and will likely dominate the business of the university in the coming year.  He continued by stating that currently there are more questions than answers on the matter of the state and subsequent university budgets.  Rich acknowledged the constructive work of the leadership of the university and thanked President Haeger in particular for bringing the leadership of the university together on November 15th for the leadership forum.  The entire Executive Committee participated in the day long discussion on topics ranging from cost avoidance to measures to maintain university momentum.  This forum was conducted in an open, neutral environment which contributed to the quality of ideas suggested.  These ideas generated were among those addressed by the President to the entire university on December 1st.  Rich recognized the difficult decisions that are looming and urged all to continue to act with transparency at all levels.  He urged all Senators to keep their respective faculties informed and involved in the coming year.  To this end, he asked all Senators to ensure that their colleges provide adequate opportunity for faculty to discuss budget matters openly.  Rich will ask Senators from each college to report on the process used in their academic area at the February Faculty Senate meeting.  Rich also noted that in an effort to keep faculty informed, we will continue to update the Faculty Senate website with new information.  Rich will also be sending the faculty regular updates on the work of the Senate. Rich closed by thanking the Executive Committee for their efforts this semester and their commitment to the Faculty Senate.  

Rich next asked Vice President, Bill Culbertson to report on the activities of the ABOR and AFC meetings which he attended in Rich’s absence.  

Bill spoke briefly on the ABOR meeting and the subjects addressed.  Of particular note were the efforts of ASU and UofA as they relate to pending budget reductions.  He ran down the various savings and revenue generation ideas offered by both.  He deferred to Provost Grobsmith to address NAU’s ideas in her report.
4. Budget Council Report    





       Chuck Connell 
Treasurer, Chuck Connell, spoke to the Senate about what is meant by “transparency by faculty involvement”.  He emphasized that clear lines of communication need to exist between Faculty, the Deans, the Provost and the President in order for transparency to work.  The Budget Council stands ready to help assist with this process if the process breaks down. The council can be notified by contacting the senate office and a rapid response will commence.  The council will also post questions and answers on the Senate website as needed.  
5. Merit Allocation Process   





     Liz Grobsmith
Provost Liz Grobsmith presented a memorandum regarding a proposed change in the merit allocation system.  Liz first addressed the work of the task force that presented proposals to her and the subsequent work that led to the memorandum  presented today.  The process recommends that faculty increases fall into four components: base merit; exceeds expectations; dean’s award; and a salary inequity and compression fund.  (a copy of the memorandum accompanies these minutes)  Liz explained each component and the rationale for each in detail.  Liz discussed the failings of the current process and how the new proposal will correct those failings.  She has presented this to the Chairs and they have been supportive.  She called on Chuck Connell and Blase Scarnati, who have been a part of the task force, to add any comments they might have.  Blase spoke of some of the reasoning used by the task force in reaching their proposals.  Chuck added to Blase’s comments by discussing changes that have occurred within the university that have helped to bring about the need for change.  The bottom line was based on getting the most money to the most members of the faculty.  Liz then entertained questions.  After much discussion it was decided that all Senators should take it to their faculty for vetting.  Liz also committed to providing some examples of possible distribution scenarios to the Senators to be used in discussion with their various colleges.  
6. Report from the President 





         MJ McMahon
Vice President MJ McMahon addressed the Senate in the absence of the President.  She spoke of the size of the upcoming budget and possible scenarios based on various factors facing the state and the university.  It is not expected that any decisions will be made prior to February.  MJ entertained questions including concern over materials recently used by the President discussing comparative faculty costs.  

7. Report from the Provost 





          Liz Grobsmith
Liz next addressed the Senate regarding course fees approved by ABOR at their last meeting.  She stated that Ron Pitt is busy implementing those fees.  She and her staff are currently looking at program fees for the future.  This would mean a consolidation of course fees into program fees.  Financial aid considerations will have to be considered in moving this proposal forward.   
She is also working on ideas and possibilities for anticipated budget cuts.  She stated the Deans have been very helpful and responsive.  She expects that she will have a list of changes that have been submitted to her compiled and ready for distribution some time after the first of the year.  She does not expect to delay or cancel approval of sabbaticals for next year but is asking to delay and conserve where appropriate.  She and the President are remaining optimistic regarding the future at this time. She then entertained questions. 
8. Announcements/New Business





Rich Lei
Marcus Ford that the Herbicide Elimination Committee is proposing to take a one year off from spraying herbicides on campus.  This is currently under consideration.  

Blase announced that the Liberal Studies Committee has closed the door to new business for this year and imposed a moratorium on the review of new courses till the fall semester. 
9. Adjourn  







  Action Item
There being no further business the meeting was adjourned at 4:47 pm.  The next meeting will be at 3:00 p.m. on Monday, January 5, 2009 in the Kaibab Room of the University Union Building.  
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